November 1978 ISSN 0140-0789

THE BULLETIN

OF THE

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS

COLLEGE NEWS

PRESIDENT'S PRESS

Everyone knows that on President Truman's desk was a notice, "The buck stops here". The President's responsibilities in this College are not quite so awesome, but already I have faced a few things that had to be done "off the cuff". All organizations whose principal officers are part-time with onerous and not easily movable duties elsewhere find it difficult to obtain formal consultations quickly and efficiently. Of course, the full-time staff is of enormous help in this connection; they act as our memory of what has been done before and can suggest how things can be facilitated now. Luckily, harmonious relations exist between the honorary officers and the full-time staff; there are no signs of the uneasy tensions that often exist between members of the Government, who are also part-time, and the civil service.

Much has been achieved in the College's first seven years, thanks to the devoted labours of former officers and committee members. There is a good new relationship with the profession as a whole, though I still occasionally meet physicians and surgeons who wonder enviously how we sprang into being with the full panoply of Royal status. It seems that few had heard of the RMPA—which suggests how wise those were who pressed for this change of title and status.

The increasing number of medical Colleges does, of course, increase the danger that Government could divide and rule the profession. Things are not quite as simple as in the good old days when the Ministry of Health could ring up the PRCP or PRCS and expect to get an opinion that could reasonably be

Contents

ollege News:	
President's Press	185
Approval Reports	186
Spring Quarterly Meeting, 1978	187
Parliamentary News	189
The Pharmaceutical Industry and Sponsored Meetings	191
College Quarterly and Annual Meetings	192
College Research on ECT	192
Psychotherapy Section	192

Review of the Mental Health Act, 1959: A Summary of the White Paper;	
by Dr. Robert Bluglass	199
Correspondence	19
The WPA and the Abuse of Psychiatry	190
Forthcoming Events	****

The views expressed in articles published in the *Bulletin* (except official College material) are the authors' own and do not necessarily represent College policy.

taken as representative of at least the consultant part of the profession. The proliferation of colleges has also led to the emergence of the Conference of Medical Royal Colleges and their Faculties in the UK. This is purely a consultative body, but it is a valuable forum for the exchange of ideas. It is yet another sign of the necessity for the professions in the late twentieth century to be more self-conscious and aware of their changing roles. Nevertheless, as Lord Smith and Professor Linford Rees have both said recently, the Royal Colleges have always existed for the care of patients, and we should never forget that this remains our fundamental purpose.

Being in existence for seven years seems as good a time as any for a reappraisal of past achievements and possible future tasks. I have therefore suggested that we should have a two-day meeting of members of Council (not a Council meeting—there will be no

minutes) so that we can talk at length, free from the demands of a formal agenda, on possible changes in College functions and structure. Topics will be chosen after consultation, and Divisions and Sections are all being asked for their suggestions. So far, possible topics include; the teaching of psychiatry to general practitioner trainees; psychiatry in general hospitals; relationships with non-medically qualified colleagues. especially psychotherapists in the light of impending legislation; manpower problems; the continuing education of consultants and problems of "medical audit"; and the internal organization of the College with special reference to meetings, committees, etc. If any member of the College is seized with some particularly important matter and would prefer to write to me directly about it rather than go through his Division or Section, I shall be happy to hear from him or her.

DESMOND POND

APPROVAL REPORTS

The following letter has been sent to Clinical Tutors in Psychiatry and Chairmen of Senior Registrar Committees (or others in charge of higher training programmes in Psychiatry) and is reproduced here for information.

Dear Sir/Madam,

The Royal College of Psychiatrists is responsible for inspecting hospitals to decide if they are suitable for general professional training in Psychiatry, which means that they are concerned with trainees, generally in the Registrar and SHO grades, who are working for the M.R.C.Psych. examination.

The Joint Committee on Higher Psychiatric Training (which consists of six representatives of the Association of University Teachers of Psychiatry, six representatives of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, and the President and Dean of the College) is the body concerned with higher professional training. This means that in general they are concerned with inspecting Senior Registrar posts, both in general psychiatry and the specialties of psychiatry.

The College's programme of approval visits to review general professional training in psychiatry commenced before that of the Joint Committee, and in order to obviate unnecessary duplication it has been customary to ask a hospital that has been visited by the College if there would be any objection to the College's report being made available to the convenor of the J.C.H.P.T.'s visiting panel, and this has always been agreed. It would seem desirable in future, when a hospital has been visited by the Joint Committee, that the convenor of a College visiting panel should similarly have a copy of the J.C.H.P.T.'s report when a further visit is made.

In order to simplify the procedure, rather than writing individually to every hospital before each visit to enquire if a report may be made available, we are writing jointly to all hospitals to suggest that it would be sensible to make these arrangements routinely. This we propose to do in future, unless any hospital replies to this letter specifically requesting that it would wish to have such a report withheld from a convenor.

Yours faithfully,
D. A. POND
President, Royal College of Psychiatrists
H. J. WALTON
Chairman, Joint Committee on
Higher Psychiatric Training